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Making a difference...together

SALT SPRING ISLAND TRANSPORTATION COMMISSION
Notice of Meeting on Tuesday, April 15, 2014 at 4:00 PM
145 Vesuvius Bay Road, Salt Spring Island, BC

Donald MclLennan Andrew Haigh Robin Williams Dennis Fortin
Ross Simpson Nigel Denyer Sheryl Taylor-Munro Kevin Bell
Wayne Mclintyre

AGENDA
1.  Approval of Agenda
2.  Adoption of Minutes of March 18, 2014

3. Presentations/Delegations
John Wakefield — Wayfinding Signage

4, Reports-Chair and Director

5. Outstanding Business

5.1 NGTP Rainbow Road Phase - Rainbow Road Drainage Study

That the Salt Spring Island Transportation Commission recommends that a drainage
study be carried out for Rainbow Road between the Recreation Centre entrance and
Lower Ganges Road.

The study should include the Swanson and Ganges Creeks catchment areas, which
include Kanaka Avenue (west) and the High School properties.

The study should also consider the adequacy of the existing and proposed drainage
utilities within the Rainbow Road Project corridor, and in particular, consider the level
of risk and consequences of flooding of:

a. The Windsor Plywood, Murakami Gardens and SD 64 Maintenance Buildings
and other properties along Rainbow Road.

b. The areas around Kanaka Road (East) / Jackson Road / Rainbow Road
intersections (vicinity of the Co-op Gas station)
5.2 NGTP Phase | — Lower Ganges Road Final Costs

5.3 Bus Shelter Update-Commissioner Williams

5.4 PCP 2014 Project Update-Commissioner Denyer

To ensure quorum, advise Tracey Shaver 250 537 4448 if you cannot attend.
1518740
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New Business

6.1 Stakeholder Event- May 1, 2014

6.2 Active Transportation Wayfinding Initiative

6.3 Bylaw Referral-Islands Trust - SS-RZ-2013.5 — 315 Robinson Road

6.4 Proposed Subdivision for - 114 Swanson

Motion to Close Meeting in accordance with the Community Charter Part 4, Division 3,
Section 90 (1)(k) negotiations and related discussions respecting the proposed provision
of a municipal service that are at their preliminary stages and that, in view of the council,
could reasonably be expected to harm the interests of the municipality if they were held in
public; (c) Labour relations or other employee relations

Next meeting: May 20, 2014 4:.00 PM

Adjournment

Communications and Information only items-see appendix A, B

A. Correspondence Summary
B. Project Status Report

1518740

To ensure quorum, advise Tracey Shaver 250 537 4448 if you cannot attend.
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Minutes of the Regular Meeting of

the Salt Spring Island Transportation Commission

Held March 18, 2014, 145 Vesuvius Bay Road, Salt Spring Island, BC

DRAFT

Present: Director: Wayne Mcintyre
Commission Members: Donald McLennan (Chair), Robin Williams (Vice Chair),
Ross Simpson, Nigel Denyer, Kevin Bell, Dennis Fortin, Andrew Haigh, Sheryl Taylor
Munro
Staff: Karla Campbell, Senior Manager; Keith Wahlstrom, Contract Engineer,
Michele Akerman, Recording Secretary

Chair called the meeting to order at 4:03 pm

1.  Approval of Agenda

MOVED by Commissioner Simpson, SECONDED by Commissioner Bell,
That the agenda be approved as presented.

CARRIED
2. Adoption of Minutes of February 18, 2014.

MOVED by Commissioner Williams, SECONDED by Commissioner Fortin,

That the minutes of February 18, 2014 be approved with the following amendments:

1. Amend item 5 to: CFOX to CFAX

2. Amend item 7.1.3 [Working Group Formation] to read: Discussed the formation of a
working group and proposed terms of reference. The working group would be
comprised of Commission Members, School Board representation and the Partners

Creating Pathways (PCP) group. The Working Group will make recommendations to
Commission.

A Commissioner suggested advised that the working group membership be open to all
interested commissioners and all interested members of the community as long as
they meet criteria. They have to have some method to contribute rather than just being
an observer. The working group will convene a meeting February 20, 2014 at 4:00pm
at the Building Inspection offices in the Mouat Room.

3. Amend the Capital Reserve Fund motion to read: That the Transportation
Commission establish in 2014 a Capital Reserve Fund.

CARRIED

The Chair will follow up with the Ferry Advisory Commissioner Chair regarding a summary
of BC Ferry schedule revisions for the Commission.

1517455
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4.2

4.3

4.4

5.1
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Reports — Chair
A Commissioner recognized International Bus Drivers Day in honour of our great bus
drivers.

Reports

Transportation Capital Budgets

A question was raised regarding the cost of Rainbow Road project The capital budget
allocates $420,000 plus 15% for soft costs which varies from the December 2013 budget
recommendation of $650,000. Staff to follow up.

2013 Pathway Project — Rainbow Road Indoor Pool to Atkins Road
The Commission requested clarification on project costs. Staff to follow up.

Project status report

A question was raised concerning the status the speed report done by a working group
and where it is at. The Chair advised that that the Commission has not had a chance to
comment or do anything further with it.

BC Transit-Monthly Revenue
The Commission requested monthly ridership to correlate with transit revenues.

Outstanding Business
NGTP Rainbow Road Phase

General discussion regarding the merits of introducing a parking lane in front of Windsor
Plywood and the School Bus Depot.

MOVED by Commissioner Simpson, SECONDED by Commissioner Haigh,

THAT the Salt Spring Island Transportation Commission (SSITC) endorses the following
design elements for the NGTP Rainbow Road Phase, subject to the SSITC reaching a
consensus with the Partners Creating Pathways (PCP), and School District No. 64 (SD64)
granting approval to place the pathway on SD64 property:

1. Reduce the width of the pathway from 1.8 metres from the indoor pool to the entrance
to the bus pullout adjacent to the high school ; and reduce the pathway from 2.5
metres from the high school bus pullout to Lower Ganges Road.

2. Delineate the pathway from the road thereby eliminating the need for asphalt curbing
while retaining existing natural drainage swales and a rural “look”.

3. Use pathway blend rather than asphalt for all segments of the pathway except those
fronting the SD64 Depot and Windsor.

4. Invite PCP participation to build the pathway to Capital Regional District (CRD)
specifications

5. Retain provision for angle parking at SD64 Depot by moving the pathway onto SD64
property and by using hefty curbing where necessary to protect the pathway from
parked vehicles while retaining as much of the existing asphalt as possible to minimize
costs.

6. Utilize asphalt for the 2.5 metre pathway and the 2.6 metre parking lane fronting
Windsor Plywood

7. Defer all planned engineering changes at Lower Ganges Road/Rainbow Road until the
next NGTP phase, except moving the X-walk to the north side of the intersection.
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5.2

5.3

5.4

6.2
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8. Postpone property issue talks with the Law Office. Deferring major re-engineering of
the intersection also allows the Commission to bring the project back to the Ministry of

Transportation as a “warranted” improvement.
CARRIED

MOVED by Commissioner Denyer, SECONDED by Commissioner Taylor-Munro,
That new design element for the NGTP Rainbow Road phase eliminate the proposed
paved parking lane from Windsor Plywood fence to the SD64 bus pullout; and that the

existing shoulder arrangement be left informal.
CARRIED

Bus Shelter Update-Commissioner Williams
Tenders were sent to four different contractors, the deadline for the submissions is March
19, 2014.

Partners Creating Pathways

PCP has been working on an CRD Active Transportation infrastructure grant proposal for
$50,000 to assist with projects this year, which are Churchill to Leisure Lane and along
Mobys down to Lower Ganges Road. Concept design is still developing. PCP is favouring
a road level pathway and working with adjacent business owners.

Regional Transportation Plan Feedback

MOVED by Chair McLennan, SECONDED by Commissioner Taylor-Munro,
That the Salt Spring Island Transportation Commission endorses the Regional
Transportation Plan feedback from the SSITC and Economic Development Commission

and that a letter be sent to John Hicks, CRD Senior Transportation Planner.
CARRIED

New Business
SS Transit upcoming events

» Public consultation event scheduled for April 5

» Recommended providing a gift to the 100,000" transit rider

» Discussion regarding inviting Honourable Gary Holman to the media event. Chair to
write a letter inviting him.

» Discussion regarding individualizing the buses décor to make them more appealing
could be part of the service review.

Reimbursement Chair McLennan Expenses

MOVED by Commissioner Williams, SECONDED by Commissioner Fortin,
That the Salt Spring Island Transportation Commission approves the reimbursement of

$220.00 to Chair McLennan for a commissioning of the graphic of the Rainbow Road Plan.
CARRIED

Correspondence/information
For the information only.
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8. Adjournment

MOVED by Chair McLennan, SECONDED by Commissioner Taylor-Munro,
That the meeting be adjourned at 6:00pm.

CARRIED

1517455
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Salt Spring Island Transportation Commission
P Agenda April 15, 2014
item 6.3

1-500 Lower Ganges Road
BYLAW Salt Spring Island, BC V8K 2N8
Ph: (250) 537-9144

REFERRAL FORM Fax: (250)537-8116

ssiinfo@islandstrust.bc.ca
www.islandstrust.bc.ca

lslandsTrust

Island: Salt Spring Island Trust Area Bylaw No.: N/A Date: March 7, 2013

You are requested to comment on the attached Bylaw for potential effect on your agency’s interests. We would appreciate your response within
30 days. If no response is received within that time, it will be assumed that your agency's interests are unaffected. For your information, a Public
Hearing to consider the Bylaw will be held once the proposal is advanced through the bylaw approval process.

APPLICANTS NAME / ADDRESS:

Cameron Chalmers c/o Platform Properties
315 Robinson Road, Salt Spring Island

PURPOSE OF BYLAW:

Note this is a preliminary referral for input into a rezoning application and OCP amendment prior to bylaw
drafting. The applicant proposes to amend the Official Community Plan designation of the subject property from
Rural Neighbourhoods to a new designation “Bullock Lake Recreational Cottage” and rezone the property from
Rural (R) to a new zone that would permit 50 commercial guest accommodation units and a 557.4 m? (6000 ft?)
multi-use “amenity” building.

GENERAL LOCATION:

| 315 Robinson Road, Salt Spring Island

LEGAL DESCRIPTION:

Strata Lots 1- 51, Section 7 Range 3 East, North Salt Spring Isiand Cowichan District Strata Plan VIS4458 Together
with an interest in the common property in proportion to the unit entitlement of the Strata Lot as shown on

Form 1.
SIZE OF PROPERTY AFFECTED: ALR STATUS: OFFICIAL COMMUNITY PLAN DESIGNATION:
6.20 ha (15.32 ac) | | n/a | ] Rural Neighbourhood
OTHER INFORMATION:

This is a preliminary bylaw referral for early consultation. A second referral may be circulated if a bylaw is proposed for this
development. Attached is a copy of a staff report received by the Salt Spring Island Local Trust Committee on February 27,
2014.

Please fill out the Response Summary on the back of this form. if your agency's interests are "Unaffected”, no further information is necessary.
In all other cases, we would appreciate receiving additional information to substantiate your position and, if necessary, outline any conditions
related to your position. Please note any legislation or official government policy which would affect our consideration of this proposal.

Name:
(Signature)
Title:
This referral has been sent to the following agencies:
Federal Agencies Regional Agencies
N/A Capital Regional District

CRD Building Inspection

CRD Engineering Services

CRD Regional Parks

CRD Economic Development Commission

Island Health
Provincial Agencies Adjacent Local Trust Committees and Municipalities
Agricultural Land Commission N/A

Ministry of Agriculture
Ministry of Environment
Ministry of Transportation & Infrastructure

PLEASE TURN OVER =

https:/igoto.crd.bc. ca/teams/cs/rrf/property/3020landreferralsrep/2014 referral - island trust ss-rz-2013.5/preliminary referral form (march 6 2014).docx
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Date: March 12, 2014 5:59:19 PM PDT

From: Donald McLennan < B
To: May McKenzie =~~~ \

Subj;@@i: Re: SSITC Rainbow Road project - presentation to
Committee Day

Dear May

This is just a brief word of appreciation on behalf of the SSI Transportation
Commission and Partners Creating Pathways. I wish to thank you and your Board
colleagues for being so generous with your time today.

Ross, Sheryl, Jean and 1 were very pleased to meet you and to present to you and
the Board at large the very exciting safety-related project planned for the school
district on Rainbow Road. Much work remains to be done and I know it will be a
pleasure for the SSITC Working Group community volunteers to continue to liaise
with SD 64 representatives Rod, Katharine and Dave as matters progress.

We will be happy to try to keep you in the picture. And rest assured that I am open
to questions at all times. My number and e-mail are listed below.

With regards to all.
Donald
Donald McLennan, Chair

Salt Spring Island Transportation Commission
145 Vesuvius Bay Road
Salt Spring Island, BC V8K 1K3



From: John Hicks <jhicks@crd.bc.ca>

Date: March 19, 2014 10:44:37 AM PDT

To: Donald McLennan o >

Cc: John Tylee - " ° 1> directorssi
<directorssi@crd.bc.ca>, Karla Campbell <kcampbell@crd.bc.ca>, Robin
Williams - T - .

Subject: RE: SSI feedback on draft RTP

Donald,

Thank you for forwarding comments on the draft RTP on behalf of SSITC. 1|
appreciate the effort and thought put in to the response. |am looking
forward to working with SSITC on the future implementation of an approved
plan.

Regards,
John Hicks

From: Donald McLennan [mailto: T ca] Sent: Wednesday,
March 19, 2014 9:40 AMTo: John HicksCc: John Tylee; directorssi; Karla
Campbell; Robin WilliamsSubject: SSI feedback on draft RTP

Dear John

The Salt Spring Island Transportation Commission held its monthly
meeting yesterday and endorsed the attached letter to you on the subject
of the draft CRD Regional Transportation Plan.

The SSITC welcomes and appreciates the CRD invitation to contribute
feedback on the subject document. We particularly appreciated the fact
that a CRD delegation scheduled a Community Engagement Meeting on
the RTP with the SSITC in June of last year. The open and interactive
consultation process is to be commended.

The draft RTP is a fascinating piece of work. For transit and active
transportation advocates, there is much of interest therein. The hope, the



passion and the visioning in the RTP are to be applauded.

While the original draft lacked a Gulf Islands dimension, the
June 2013 Workbook and the most recent draft have
successfully brought Salt Spring very much into the fold. The
draft correctly points to the fact that transportation needs on the
Gulf Islands are unique and cannot be addressed through “big
city” solutions.

The following observations are sent to you on behalf of the SSITC as a
whole. Please be aware that the SSITC also worked closely with the SSI
Community Economic Development Commission (CEDC) in drafting
this collective feedback. In that sense it can be said to reflect the views
of both the SSITC and the CEDC. We wish you every success in putting
this Plan to bed and look forward with much anticipation to working
with you and your team as the Plan is taken to the implementation phase.

With personal regards.

Donald McLennan, Chair

Salt Spring Island Transportation Commission
145 Vesuvius Bay Road

Salt Spring Island, BC V8K 1K3

e-mail: . T e

tel: 25 ol

This e-mail and any attachments are for the use of the intended recipient only and must not be
distributed, disclosed, used or copied by or to anyone else. This e-mail and any attachments may be
confidential, privileged and/or subject to the Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act. If you
receive this message in error, please delete all copies and contact the sender.

Thank you.



From: Donald McLennan - _

Date: March 21, 2014 6:26:40 PM PDT

To: "Holman.MLA, Gary" <Gary.Holman.MLA@leg.bc.ca>

Cc: Myrna Moore <myrna_moore@bctransit.com>, Wayne Mclintyre
<directorSSI@crd.bc.ca>, Ineke de Jong <sstransit@telus.net>, Robin
Williams - ) o com>, Karla Campbell
<kcampbell@crd.bc.ca>,

Subject: SSITC invitation to Media Event April 4 at 10.30am

Dear Gary
Please find attached a letter of invitation to an upcoming Media Event in Ganges.

sincerely

Donald McLennan, Chair

Salt Spring Island Transportation Commission
145 Vesuvius Bay Road

Salt Spring Island, BC V8K 1K3

e-mail: ’ T

tel: (2
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Connecting People and Communities taking a difference . together
MEDIA RELEASE Customer Information: 250.538.4282
April 4, 2014 Website: www.bctransit.com

RECORD RIDERSHIP FOR SALT SPRING ISLAND TRANSIT

SALT SPRING ISLAND - BC Transit, along with the Capital Regional District (CRD), and the Salt Spring
Island Transportation Commission (SSITC) are pleased to announce that for the first time in history,
passenger boardings in a fiscal year have exceeded 100,000. To mark this achievement, the honourary
100,000 passenger was presented with gifts from the CRD and BC Transit. Festivities celebrating this
impressive milestone followed.

In six short years, the number of passenger boardings has doubled from 45,980 passenger trips in
2008/09 to 100,860 in 2013/14.

“When BC Transit launched bus service on Salt Spring Island on January 7, 2008, there was confidence
that a public bus service would be successful,” said Todd Stone, Minister of Transportation and
Infrastructure. “In fact, in just six years Islanders have shown that transit is an essential part of this vibrant
community.”

"Public transit is an incredible asset in our community and it is gratifying to see Salt Spring [sland riders
and visitors embrace its benefits,” said Wayne Mcintyre, CRD Director, Salt Spring Island Electoral Area.
“We congratulate the CRD Salt Spring Island Transportation Commission for its hard work within the
community and together with BC Transit for building such a successful partnership. With the continued
support of Salt Spring Island taxpayers, our partners and our riders, we will be able to meet existing and
future service demands."

“Alternative and sustainable transportation options are of crucial importance to the community on Salt
Spring Island,” said Donald McLennan, Salt Spring Island Transportation Commission Chair. “It is very
rewarding to see that the investment of extra transit funds is generating large ridership gains.”

“Along with our partners at the Capital Regional District and the Salt Spring Island Transportation
Commission, we would like to thank our customers who continue to support transit and help the service
grow,” said Manuel Achadinha, BC Transit President and CEO. “BC Transit and Salt Spring Island share
a commitment to the core value of sustainability, and we are pleased to celebrate this significant
milestone with the island and its residents.”

Once again BC Transit is reaching out to transit riders on Salt Spring Island, and is looking for input on
how best to grow the transit system. On Saturday, April 5, BC Transit will be at the Saturday Market from
8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. to connect with community members about area-specific transit needs, priorities
and concerns. If you are not able to attend, you can take the online survey here until April 13, 2014,

For more information on routes and schedules, please pick up a Rider's Guide on board the bus or visit
www.bctransit/com/regions/ssi General inquiries can be directed to our automated number at
250.538.4282. All other customer service information can be found at 250.537.6758.

Media contacts:

Wayne Mcintyre, CRD Director Sait Spring Island Electoral Area 250-888-7044
John Barry, BC Transit 250.588.1769



From: Donald McLennan , >

Date: March 21, 2014 5:41:14 PM PDT

To: "Wagner, Jordan TRAN:EX" <Jordan.Wagner@gov.bc.ca>
Subject: Re: MoT permit for bus shelter construction

Hi Jordan

Thank you ever so much,

You have given me lots of good news.

I am very grateful for this valuable guidance.
All the very best and have a super weekend.

Donald

On 2014-03-21, at 3:26 PM, Wagner, Jordan TRAN:EX wrote:
Hi Donald,

Apologies for my delayed response, | have not been in office. It seems like
you are on the right track. As the pull out is existing many of the concerns
regarding the feasibility of the location have already been resolved. Ensure
the shelter does not block sightlines in the direction of traffic (eastbound in
this case | believe?). In addition to the shelter design | would include a site
plan showing the location of the shelter within the right of way. This does
not need to be formally surveyed, it can likely be sketched on an existing
plan. I have no issues to the shelter design as proposed as long as the
dimensions and are relatively close to spec. If you have any additional
questions please feel free to follow up.

Jordan Wagner

District Development Technician

Ministry of Transportation and Infrastructure
3rd Floor - 2100 Labieux Road

Nanaimo, B.C. V9T 6ES

Phone 250-751-7090

Fax 250-751-3289

From: Donald McLennan [mailto: i
Sent: Thursday, March 20, 2014 10:22 AM
To: Wagner, Jordan TRAN:EX



Subject: Fwd: MoT permit for bus shelter construction
Hi Jordan

Am I on the on the right track as I begin work on drafting a MoT permit
application for our proposed bus shelter at the new bus pull-out at Lower
Ganges Road and Crofton?

All the very best.

Donald

Begin forwarded message:

[ LI N i

From: Donald McLennan <o '~~~
Date: March 8, 2014 3:29:13 PM PST
To: Jordan Wagner <Jordan. Waqner@qov bc.ca>
Cc: Robin Williams < " ~-*'-

Subject: MoT permit for bus shelter construction

Hi Jordan

I am working with the local CRD engineer Keith Wahlstrom on the
planned bus shelter for the Crofton/Lower Ganges Rd intersection. The
SSTC hopes that construction will commence within the next couple of
months. Keith has asked me to start work on drafting the MoT permit
application for his eventual approval.

Would you please confirm to me that I am on the right track.
My research on the MoT website tells me that the Permit Application
form is the same one I used for the 2013 pathway project on Rainbow

Road. That was quite straightforward as follows:

<image001.png>



I have also been researching what is needed by way of documentation.
This is what I found.

<image002.png>

<image003.png>

<image004.png>

<image005.png>

The shelter we are planning to install is very attractive and has been
professionally designed locally in order to reflect the unique artistic
nature of Salt Spring Island. Here is the designer's artistic rendition of
the "Moon Snail" shelter.

<image006.jpg>
With personal regards.

Donald

Donald McLennan, Chair

Salt Spring Island Transportation Commission
145 Vesuvius Bay Road

Salt Spring Island, BC V8K 1K3

e-mail: v

tel: (250)



From: Donald McLennan e A AYY
Date: March 22, 2014 2:42:34 PM PDT

To: Rose Murakami < ' , ' >
Cc: Ross Simpson <r
Bece: Sheryl Taylor-Munro
Subject: Re: SSITC meeting 18March 14 - Rainbow Project

—

Dear Rose
I quite understand your desire to avoid mixed messages.

And I appreciate your passing on your assessment of the work of the consultants.
The four consultants involved in the North Ganges Transportation Plan project
referenced only one stakeholder organization which expressed reservations about
the project on Rainbow. Key recommendations included, among others:

Richard James 2007 Report Recommendations (among others)
o "parallel parking in front of Windsor Plywood and the school maintenance
building"

JE Anderson 2010 Report Recommendations

o "....following [the] Open House, and based on Windsor Plywood concerns about
losing parking spaces, it was decided to extend the parallel parking up Rainbow to
the east side of the high school drop-off area."”

Whether the latter reference to "Windsor Plywood" was intended to reflect your
concerns as well, I cannot say.

In any case, [ say thank you once again for your unfailing open, collaborative and
community-minded approach Rose. It is always a pleasure to interact with you,
whatever the issue at hand. I do hope of course that the Rainbow project can be
resolved in a manner which satisfactorily addresses the concerns of all parties.

Withy kind personal regards.
Donald

On 2014-03-20, at 10:13 AM, Rose Murakami wrote:
Hello Don,
Thank you for the summary of the committee's



progress to date and for your invitation to meet with you
and Mr. Ross Simpson. Richard and | discussed the
matter of meeting with you two but decided at this time
to decline the invitation because Ken Marr had agreed
with us to be the spokes person for us as well. Ken had
partnered with us from the time we both were involved
in defining our agreement with the Highways
Department regarding parking for us both. Having one
spokes person will reduce confusion by ensuring that
we are not speaking at cross purposes. We are in close
communication with Ken. He knows the

parking requirements that needs to be met for both our
businesses so that our livelihoods will not be placed in
jeopardy.

| was very interested in your comments re meeting with
the JE Anderson consultants. At the very beginning
when they sought input from the community re the
pathway project, | attended both their meetings. | spoke
with the consultants one on one and also spoke during
the public meeting regarding both our parking needs
and the agreement we have with the Highways Dept. |
understand that no information which | shared was
included in their final reports. Thus at this time,
personally, | don't have confidence in whatever the JE
Anderson consultants say.

Regards,
Rose Murakami



On Wednesday, March 19, 2014 8:37:38 PM, Donald McLennan
wrote:

Dear Rose and Richard

Ross Simpson and | are still keen to meet with you at your
convenience to talk about the SSITC plans for Rainbow Road.
Would you be free to meet on Friday of this week or Monday or
Tuesday of next week?

In the interim, | promised to keep you informed about
developments pertaining to the subject project.

The SSI Transportation Commission (SSITC) held its monthly
meeting yesterday.

This is a brief summary of the discussion at the meeting:

» the Commission endorsed the work of the SSITC Working
Group (WG) on Rainbow Road and blessed the recommended
design consensus which emerged from WG discussions with our
collaborators from SD 64 and Partners Creating Pathways (PCP)
» the SSITC passed two motions endorsing the consensus design
and deleting the proposed paved parking fronting the GISS
soccer field from the project

* major re-engineering of the Lower Ganges Rd/Rainbow Road
intersection will be deferred to a later stage of the North Ganges
Transportation Plan

» "pathway blend" will be used for surfacing all pathway segments
except those fronting SD 64 and Windsor which will be asphalt

» the project segment fronting Windsor was recommended to
consist of a 2.6m asphalt parallel parking lane and a 2.5m asphalt
pathway

» all "negotiations” regarding property questions or compensation
questions will be left entirely to the CRD; the SSITC will not be
involved except at the request of the CRD



 the WG will continue to deliberate and will seek a meeting with
the School Parents Assn

* the SSITC will await endorsement decisions on the part of SD
64 and PCP

* if endorsement is achieved all around, the SSITC will seek the
approval of the CRD Project Manager to arrange a second
Planning Meeting with JE Anderson (JEA) consultants to seek
their views on the two project segments fronting SD 64 and
Windsor

With kind regards.

Donald

Donald McLennan, Chair

Salt Spring Island Transportation Commission
145 Vesuvius Bay Road

Salt Spring Island, BC V8K 1K3

e-mail:

tel: .



From: Nomi Davis -
Date: March 24, 2014 10:32:48 AM PDT
To: Marc Davis < - . »m>, colin.coulter@gov.bc.ca
Cc“ Holman Gary < m>, Donald McLennan

Colleen Woodger <Colleen.Woodger@icbc.com>
Subﬁect Re: Update from Marc Davis of Saltspring Island's BACARA
residents' association

Thank you Marc for forwarding this on.

And special thanks to Colin & Mike! Wow, some forward thinking and moving is
most welcome news!

And, T only know this because they put up a 3 foot sign showing the spot but I will
share with the neighbour who had their dog killed at the foot of their driveway the
other day.

Without being too pedantic (or maybe so) this could just have easily been a child.
This road has truly been insane lately. Time for the RCMP to do something from
their end?

Colin, do you and Ryan think we might soon be ready to have this conversation
with them as a group as Gary and Donald suggested?

Many thanks everyone for all you do, have done ...... and will do:-)

Blessings,
Nomi

On 2014-03-20, at 11:24 AM, Marc Davis wrote:

From: Colin.Coulter@gov.bc.ca

To: "

Date: Tue, 18 Mar 2014 17:06:37 -0700

Subject: RE: Update from Marc Davis of Saltspring Island's BACARA
residents' association



Hi Marc,
Please accept my apologies for taking so long to provide an update.

The directional ferry signs for Fulford Harbour have been ordered and
should be installed within the next few weeks. There will be signs in the
southbound direction on Fulford-Ganges Road in advance of both Beddis
Road and Cusheon Lake Road. We have intentionally not included
kilometres on these signs, in an effort to keep ferry traffic on the main
thoroughfare without drawing attention to the actual distances travelled.

Shortly after my last email in December, the Operations Manager from the
Nanaimo District office had to take a leave of absence due to a personal
issue. District Engineer Mike Pearson has been acting as the Operations
Manager in Nanaimo ever since, which regrettably has delayed my goal of
formulating a strategy for Cusheon Lake Road by early February. When | last
touched base with Mike on the issue, he had some compelling ideas. We
have discussed a variation on optical speed bars, which is a pavement
marking treatment designed to reduce speeds on approaches to curves or
reduced speed zones. Based on our early discussions, | am very encouraged
by the proposal. Mike is slated to return to his usual role at the beginning
of April, and | will be pushing to “getting the ball rolling” so to speak.

The specifics regarding the design and placement of community signs are
largely at the discretion of BACARA. The ministry’s role is essentially limited
to the permitting of the signs on highways property, as well as to provide
guidance as needed. I've attached two examples of community entrance
signage on Vancouver Island for reference. | provided you with Jordan’s
contact information because she will be the one to receive and review the
permit application. | would suggest forwarding the sign proposal (sign
design, dimensions, and proposed locations) to me for a quick initial
approval before the formal permit application is submitted to Jordan.

| will be sure to keep you informed of any further developments regarding



plans for Cusheon Lake Road. If you have any other questions or concerns
please feel free to contact me.

Kind Regards,

Colin Coulter

Operations Technician/Area Manager
Ministry of Transportation & Infrastructure
Tel: 250-952-4481 Cell: 250-812-7305
colin.coulter@qov.bc.ca

From: Marc Davis [mailto:!

Sent: March-05-14 2:27 PM
To: Coulter, Colin TRAN:EX
Subject: RE: Update from Marc Davis of Saltspring Island's BACARA residents'
association

Hi Colin,
| hope all is well with you.

Further to your very encouraging email on Dec 19, 2013 (as seen
below), | was wondering what progress you've been able to make with
the items that you've listed.

Certainly any additional signage -- especially directional ferry signs --
that would encourage drivers to use the Fulford-Ganges road, rather
than Cusheon Lake Road, would be a very positive improvement.

As for the community sign that you referred to, there are a number of
locations along Cusheon Lake Road that might be ideal, assuming you
mean to install a maximum of two signs. Do you need me to contact
Jordan Wagner about it? | wasn't sure from your last email if that's
what you were suggesting.



As for your investigations into using Skye Valley Road as a future
alternative route, the local community would be delighted if you
continue to explore this option, especially in light of an ever-increasing
traffic flow along Cusheon Lake Road.

Thanks again for your proactive approach to these matters. On behalf
of the local residents' association, we really appreciate it.

Best regards,
Marc Davis

From: Colin.Coulter@gov.bc.ca

To: marcdavisesq( -

Date: Thu, 19 Dec 2013 17:12:21 -0800

Subject: RE: Update from Marc Davis of Saltspring Island's BACARA
residents' association

Hi Marc,

The proposal to enhance guide signage between Ganges and Fulford Village
is primarily intended to encourage drivers to use Fulford-Ganges Road as the
primary arterial route, as opposed to “short-cutting” by way of local side
roads. | am fairly confident that there are little-to-no time travel savings
achieved by taking the side road route via either Cusheon Lake Rd or Beddis
Rd. The challenge is to convince the driving public that this is the case.

The existing guide sign on Fulford Hill in advance of Beaver Point Road could
certainly use a refresh. There may also be opportunities to install
additional signs along the Fulford-Ganges Road corridor in the southbound
direction. We'll want to give careful consideration to the messaging on these
signs in hopes that they will have a noticeable impact on driver behavior.



| believe Mike Pearson has submitted a request for additional funding for
the replacement and/or addition of guide signs. Large custom guide signs
can be surprisingly expensive, and our maintenance program budget is tight
to begin with. We won’t find out if the request is successful until the end of
our fiscal year at the end of March. However, this certainly does not imply
that we are unable, or do not intend to implement changes before then.

In the short term, | am also considering adding directional ferry signs, which
seem to be much more common on the north end of the Island (see left).
These signs would include a “Fulford Harbour” tab and would direct traffic
along Fulford-Ganges Road in the southbound direction.

I’d also like to add a regulatory speed limit sign on Fulford-Ganges Road,
with the intention of reminding drivers that the maximum speed limit is
significantly greater on Fulford-Ganges than on Cusheon Lake, Stewart, etc.
Ideally I would like this sign to be placed prior to the Cusheon Lake
intersection, however due to the fact that there is a winding section of road
with a 40 km/h advisory speed just north, such a sign would likely have to be
installed just past the intersection.

With regards to the community sign which would be allowed under permit,
there is not a great deal of literature surrounding what is and is not
allowable. | think probably the greatest limitation will be finding space for
the sign. I do think it is important that the sign has some character and a
“community feel” as opposed to a standard sheet aluminum sign. | will do
some research to see if I can come across any comparable situations in BC or
elsewhere. For your information, | have attached the permit form that
would be required for the community sign. District Development
Technician Jordan Wagner would be the individual responsible for approving
such a permit. Jordan works out of the Nanaimo office and can be reached
at 250-751-7090.

I am hoping that once everyone is back on line in January we will be able to
put together a more comprehensive sign strategy for the corridor. According
to my notes, we’ve also indicated that we will explore additional items



including a possible speed limit reduction, an alternate route via Sky Valley
Road, speed reader boards, and improved speed enforcement. | don’t have
any news to report on these items at this time.

Thanks again for your continued interest and support.
Have yourself a safe and happy holiday, and all the best in 2014.

Colin Coulter

Operations Technician/Area Manager
Ministry of Transportation & Infrastructure
Tel: 250-952-4481 Cell: 250-812-7305
colin.coulter@qov.bc.ca

From: Marc Davis [mailto:ir e iinimiesy

Sent: December-16-13 4:49 PM

To: Coulter, Colin TRAN:EX

Subject: RE: Update from Marc Davis of Saltspring Island's BACARA residents'
association

Hi Colin,
Thanks for the feedback. | really appreciate it.

| also look forward to your comments on the other requested items.

Seasons Greetings,
Marc Davis

From: Colin.Coulter@gov.bc.ca
To: m: -
Date: Mon, 16 Dec 2013 16:36:41 -0800




Subject: RE: Update from Marc Davis of Saltspring Island's BACARA
residents’ association
Hello Marc,

All is well, thanks.

The average daily weekday traffic volume was 1516 vehicles/day. | did not
include Monday, November 11" in this figure because it was a statutory
holiday.

The average daily weekend traffic volume was 1149 vehicles/day.

Attached you will find the hourly count data, which includes both the AM
and PM hourly peak period each day. Keep in mind that the first and last
dates of the survey are incomplete. The hourly daytime volumes seem to be
fairly consistent with the manual counts | have conducted, which of course
have been quite limited in duration by comparison.

Unfortunately I'm short on time at the moment, but | will provide an update
on the other requested items when | am able later this week.

Regards,

Colin Coulter

Operations Technician/Area Manager
Ministry of Transportation & Infrastructure
Tel: 250-952-4481 Cell: 250-812-7305
colin.coulter@gov.bc.ca

From: Marc Davis [mailto:| , |

Sent: December-12-13 11:11 PM

To: Coulter, Colin TRAN:EX

Subject: Update from Marc Davis of Saltspring Island's BACARA residents'
association



Hi Colin,
| hope all is well with you.

You suggested | contact you if BACARA needed any follow-up
data/information after our recent meeting with you, your colleagues,
and our MLA Gary Holman. On that note, we’d appreciate knowing
what kind of daily traffic volume (by way of statistics) that your road
counter strips recorded over the two-week period that you had it
installed on Cusheon Lake Road recently. This information has been
requested for an upcoming meeting next Tuesday with the local
Transportation Commission.

Also, do you have any idea as to when the signage that you promised
will be in place at the intersection of Stewart Road and Cusheon Lake
Road directing tourist traffic etc. to Ganges via Beddis Road?

Additionally, do you have any details as to what kind of signage the
community will be allowed to place at the Ganges/Fulford Road and
Cusheon Lake Road intersection to advise drivers that they’re entering
a residential area with plenty of foot traffic?

Best regards and Seasons Greetings,

Marc Davis

President

Beddis and Cusheon Areas Residents' Association (BACARA)
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Appendix B

Project

COMMENTS

Budget (B)

Contributions (C)

ITALICS - new information

Actual (A)

1. TRANSPORTATION

1.1. Ganges Hill/Regional Trail to
Beddis Road Turn-Off

1.2. Walking and Biking Feasibility
Study and Options

CRD Regional Parks have a $50,000 budget for a feasibility
study and detailed design drawings for improving safety for
pedestrians and cyclist on Ganges Hill as a kick-off to the CRD
Regional Trail on SSI. Contracts were signed in Autumn 2012
for survey and pre-design work. Report reviewed by
Commission at 4/23/2013 meeting. Regional Parks
presented three options with estimated costs at a well-
attended public Open House on January 28, 2014. Public
feedback was also sought by an on-line survey. CRD Regional
Parks are to report the survey findings to the SSITC in
April/May. Some $26,000 remains in the budget for any
recommended further studies.

1.3. Yellow curb painting

Initial inventory carried out of all yellow curbs in Ganges.
(1,200 meters).

Staff exploring options with MOT undertake project with
Commission funding. The project did not figure in the SSITC
Budget Motion for 2014. Funding may or may not be
available in 2014.

1.4. NGVTP Phase -
Lower Ganges Road

On August 8™ the CRD Board approved the contract in the
amount of +/- $1.2 million for two bus pull-outs, intersection
safety improvements, bike lanes and pedestrian pathways
along approx 1 km of Lower Ganges Road. Notice to proceed
with main contract was issued in November 2012 and was
largely complete by the Autumn of 2013. An outstanding
credit for outstanding asphalt work remains to be defined.
Final costs TBA.

$1,778,152 (B)
$1,529,184 (A)

1.5. NGVTP Phase —
Rainbow Road

Design workshop held with CRD, MoTI, SSITC and JEA
participation in October 2013 to review options for the next
phases. SSITC passed a budget for the Rainbow Phase in Dec
2013 and endorsed the phase as the #1 priority for
construction (along with new PCP projects). Completing the
NGTP was also identified as a priority focus area in the CRD
PCMP SSI Edition published in Dec 2013. The SSITC
established a Working Group in February 2014 to amend the
JEA design to bring down costs.

1.6. Rainbow Road Sidewalk -
Southside

JEA called for a sidewalk on the south side of Rainbow
outside the NGTP when adjacent properties are rezoned for
commercial use. The OCP also calls for sidewatks to be
provided with any new commercial development.

Funds have been accumulating in a CRD pathway reserve
account for the south side pathway since 2011. MoT advised
CRD that it would like to see an overview plan for Rainbow
taking drainage issues into account rather than be presented
with permit applications for individual sidewalk segments.
The project is included in the SSITC budget for construction in
2017.

$25,800 (C)

1.7. Speed Limits

Working group produced a comprehensive Summary report
with a multitude of recommendations at the July 23, 2013
Commission meeting. The SSITC has not commented on the
Draft Report.




Salt Spring Island Transportation Commission as at April 15, 2014
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Project COMMENTS Budget (B)
Contributions (C)
ITALICS - new information Actual (A)
2. TRANSIT
2.1. BCTransit Service Review and BC Transit has scheduled a comprehensive five-year Service
Handy-Dart Review of SS Transit to commence in April 2014. it will

include a feasibility study for a Handy Dart type system which
will take 6-12 months to complete and will be 100% funded
by BCT.

Abbreviations:
CRD  Capital Regional District
MoT  Ministry of Transportation (Provincial)
NGVTP North Ganges Village Transportation Plan
RowW  Right-of-Way
SROW Statutory Right-of-Way
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